September 14, 2007


Dear AAIDD Friends,

I am writing to provide you an update on current efforts and status of our Association.   Thankfully the news is good!  

Since the last presidential letter (Bersani, January 2007) our Association has been working diligently on your behalf.   Along with our Board of Directors, the national office staff and members (hopefully with your input) I look forward to continuing our successes and guiding the Association forward.  


Successes
Over the past year we’ve grown familiar with our association’s new name.  When we say “AAIDD” fewer people still ask what that is.  The notation “(formerly AAMR)” continues but will fade as we complete the transition.  As one who liked the new logo from early on, I am always glad to see a symbol that represents our change.  I am also reminded that while we have changed our name and our terminology evolves over time, our core values and commitment to our mission remain strong.

AAIDD continues its support of legal rights of people with ID/DD.  Most recently AAIDD was a key participant in an amicus curiae brief dealing with issues central to the Supreme Court ruling in the Atkins case.  The brief, which was just submitted to the Supreme Court by AAIDD past president Jim Ellis, addresses the diagnosis of *mental retardation.  This case is about a state trying to execute a man with an intellectual and developmental disability because he has adaptive skills in addition to the adaptive deficits that correctly contributed to a diagnosis of mental retardation.  As I read the brief that seeks to have the Supreme Court address an injustice and provide clarification for courts around our country, I was proud of the contributions of AAIDD publications and members to this effort.  The work of AAIDD committees (and related publications) on terminology and classification, adaptive behavior, and clinical judgment are the basis for the brief by Mr. Ellis.  It is a reminder of the critical importance of AAIDD and the many talented members who contribute their considerable expertise for the advancement of our field and on behalf of people with intellectual and developmental disabilities. 

This past spring, following quick action by the Board to respond to a publication on a horrendous situation involving a young child with developmental disabilities, our position statement on the “growth attenuation therapy” issue was published in the Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine that published the original article.  AAIDD responded in early January 2007 with a position statement that argued forcefully against these unnecessary surgical procedures conducted without appropriate ethical safeguards.  The hospital in which the “therapy” was performed was later sued by the Washington Protection and Advocacy organization.  The hospital, according to press releases, acknowledged that it violated Washington state law and has entered into an agreement with the P & A organization to assure this is not repeated.  Of greater note is the hospital’s mandate to protect the rights of their patients with a developmental disability, including appointment of disability rights advocate to their ethics committee and requiring a court order for any procedures of this sort that involve a child with a developmental disability.

Our annual meeting in Atlanta received great reviews.  We had excellent plenary sessions that focused on quality, health, housing, and assessment, followed by concurrent sessions.  There was also a full day pre-conference symposium on aging sponsored by the Rehabilitation and Research Training Center on Aging with Developmental Disabilities at the University of Illinois at Chicago.  Overall it was a great conference and an excellent opportunity for professional development and networking with old colleagues and new friends. 

Our publications department continues to provide excellent resources to members, researchers, practitioners, advocates, and family members in our field.  A quick look at the bookstore on our website will provide examples of recent key publications (https://bookstore.aaidd.org/index.aspx).  You can also look forward to the products currently under development by AAIDD.  Projects related to a diagnostic adaptive behavior assessment; a SIS for children; and the next Definition, Classification, and Systems of Support are all progressing toward completion.  The second edition of the Positive Behavior Support Training Curriculum was also just published.

National Office
As some of you know, Doreen Croser, our executive director, has had health problems that kept her out of the office.  We are thrilled that she is now cancer-free and as determined as ever to keep AAIDD not only running strong, but preparing for the future.  We enthusiastically welcome her back and look forward to her continued managerial excellence of our national office.  We also thank her staff for their hard work and unparalleled dedication during difficult times. We look forward to expanding and enhancing the capacity of our national office to best address the vital current and future needs of the Association.

Board of Directors
Since AAIDD’s organizational restructuring, the board of directors is now 40% smaller.  Though the board is smaller our agenda remains full of issues likely to have significant impact. At a Board retreat this winter, several issues of strategic importance to the Association are slated for discussion and action.  In the near future the agenda will be available on our website.  Since this work session by the board will be instead of a separate leadership meeting typically held as the “mid-winter meeting” we plan to allocate additional time at the May annual conference in Washington (http://www.aamr.org/Events/2008_Meeting.shtml) for leadership meetings.

AAIDD’s vitality continues.  We have faced some challenges and emerged stronger.  Our organizational structure is leaner and the resulting transition is almost complete.  Change is good; progress is better.  As you will see in the coming months, we will develop and implement plans to maintain our momentum and help guide the Association to a continued position of national leadership for our profession, expand our already top notch dissemination of information and publications that are of key importance to researchers and practitioners, and fulfill our mission that “promotes progressive policies, sound research, effective practices and universal human rights for people with intellectual and developmental disabilities”.

Thanks for taking the time for this AAIDD update.  I believe I speak for all of the leadership and national office staff when I thank you for your interest, your membership in AAIDD, and your commitment to our field and the people for whose benefit it is intended.

David A. Rotholz, Ph.D.

President, American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities

*The use of the term mental retardation above is due to its inclusion in the brief and for the same reason as in the brief:  it is still the term used by the U.S. Supreme court.  However the brief by Dr. Ellis also presents to the court, likely for the first time, information from the article by Bob Schalock and colleagues, on The Renaming of ‘Mental Retardation’: Understanding the Change to the Term ‘Intellectual Disability.

